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May 7, 2021
The Honorable President 
Members of the City Council
c/o Natawna Austin, Executive Secretary
409 City Hall
Baltimore, MD 21202

RE: City Council Bill 21-0067 – Residency Requirements – Prohibition Against Purposeful Evasion

Dear President and Members:

         You have requested the advice of the Law Department regarding City Council Bill 21-0067. This bill prohibits a re-organization or shift in staff reporting requirements in order to purposefully evade the Baltimore City residency requirements and establishes that a violation of that prohibition is an ethics violation enforceable under the City Ethics Code.

The law in Maryland provides that “[u]nless additional powers are conferred by statute or by the state constitution, a municipal corporation created by charter derives all its powers from the charter.”  2A McQuillin Mun. Corp. § 9:3nsistent with its provisions.” Id.  “In the event of an inconsistency between the provision in the Charter and any contrary [ordinance], the provision in the Charter would control….” Swarthmore Co. v. Kaestner, 266 258 Md. 517, 526–27 (Md. 1970). The Baltimore City Charter itself recognizes the supremacy of the City Charter over all municipal ordinances. Article III, § 11 provides, “The Mayor and City Council of Baltimore shall have power to pass all ordinances, not inconsistent with the Charter….”. The charter, therefore, supersedes all municipal laws, ordinances, rules or regulations that are inconsistent.”

City Council Bill 21-0067 proposes to prohibit reorganization of staff reporting in order to purposely evade the supervisory employee residency requirement.  Art. VII, Sec 1(b) provides that “departments acting through their directors, and commissions and boards, may adopt rules and regulations, not inconsistent with laws or ordinances, for the operation of their respective departments, commissions and boards as they may deem appropriate.” Furthermore, Sec. 3(a) states that “with the approval of the Board of Estimates, the head of a municipal department (except as otherwise provided for the Department of Public Works), commission, or board provided for by the Charter may establish and abolish bureaus and divisions within that department, commission or board.”  Whether the actions of the departments or agencies are purposeful or not, these Charter provisions clearly establish that the authority to organize the personnel of an agency or department rests the head of that department or agency.  

The enforcement provisions of the bill are also problematic.  The Baltimore City Ethics Code is subject to the direction of the State Ethics Code.  Sec. 5-807 of the Md. Ann. Code, Gen. Prov. Art. says “each county and each municipal corporation shall enact provisions to govern the public ethics of local officials relating to: (1) conflicts of interest; (2) financial disclosure; and (3) lobbying. Bill 21-0067 states that violating this bill is a violation of the City Ethics Code and is enforceable according to the provisions of the Ethics Code. This proposal is not within the authority of the City Council. As cited above, the State law only authorizes local governments to enact ethics provisions regarding conflicts of interest, financial disclosure and lobbying. The prohibitions in this bill do not fit in any of these categories. Violations of this law therefore can not be considered violations of a part of the City Ethics Code.

Accordingly, the Law Department can not approve this bill for form and legal sufficiency.

                                                               Sincerely yours,
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	            Elena R. DiPietro
						 Chief Solicitor
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